
My dad was a missionary kid from Colorado and my mom 
grew up in Oregon. They met each other through a singing 
group that served youth on American military bases in Germany. 
They were married in Germany in a beautiful cathedral and after 
having my two brothers, they moved to the Czech republic. 

This is where I’ve grown up my whole life-- in Czech. I’ve 
never lived in the U.S., but I’ve visited often.  I was born in 
Germany, even though I never actually lived there. It sounds a 
little complicated, I know. That’s what my Czech friends think 
too. 

Just today actually, I had a conversation with a schoolmate. 
After asking me the common questions of “Where are you from 
in the States?” to “Well, if you never lived there, were you born 
in Czech?”, to “Do you speak German?”, I often lay it all out 
like this:

Yes, I am an American (technically). Both of my parents are 
American.
Yes, I have lived in Czech my whole life, but I’m not a Czech 
citizen, because I wasn’t born here. 
I was born in Germany, but that’s a long story. I don’t know 
German though, except for what they taught me in Czech 
schools from 4th to 9th grade. 

On a bad day, I don’t like explaining all of this stuff to someone 
I hardly know, who just stares at me in return anyway. On a 
good day, I smile at their stunned and befuddled faces as they try 



to figure out who I am exactly, and then they laugh too, because 
it’s all so foreign to them. But most days, I take it just as a good 
conversation starter, a way to connect with people.

Being different is just a part of who I am. I can’t imagine not 
having this strange story a part of my everyday life. I’m thankful 
God has given me a vibrant childhood and unique experiences! 
It’s not easy sometimes, and I do feel very separate both from 
Czechs, and from Americans. The thing I always remind myself 
of is this: We, as MKs don’t “belong” anywhere, but we can 
belong everywhere. 

It’s our decision to decide to be disconnected from everybody, 
because we’re not like them, or to embrace our “third culture”, 
and see ourselves as belonging anywhere God wants us, because 
He is the base of our culture. We’re flexible! That’s the beauty 
of the gift God has given us of not belonging anywhere. It helps 
us remember that we belong to Him, and that’s what’s most 
important.  
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